

DATE: May 13, 2016

TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members

FROM: Ron Bernal, Assistant City Manager/Public Works Director/City Engineer

RE: City Manager's Weekly Report

MEETINGS SCHEDULE

Date and Time	Event	Location	
Sunday (Fun Day), May 15, 2016 12:00 p.m4:00 p.m.	Open House – Antioch Water Park International Pool Safety Day Buy Your Season Pass Register for Swim Lessons	Antioch Water Park 4701 Lone Tree Way	
Monday, May 16, 2016 7:00 p.m.	Crime Commission Meeting	Police Department Community Room 300 L Street	
Wednesday, May 18, 2016 6:30 p.m.	Planning Commission Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street	
Thursday, May 19, 2016 7:00 p.m.	Parks & Recreation Commission Meeting Please Note Special Meeting Time and Location	Antioch Water Park 4701 Lone Tree Way	
Monday, May 23, 2016 3:00 p.m5:00 p.m.	A.C.T. Antioch Council of Teens – Kickoff Meeting	Antioch Water Park 4701 Lone Tree Way	
Tuesday, May 24, 2016 7:00 p.m.	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street	
Monday, May 30, 2016	Memorial Day City Holiday		

Wednesday, June 1, 2016 6:30 p.m.	CANCELEDPlanning Commission Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street	
Thursday, June 2, 2016 3:00 p.m.	Board of Administrative Appeals	City Council Chamber 200 H Street	
Saturday, June 4, 2016 9:00 a.m11:00 a.m.	Neighborhood Cleanup	TBD	
Thursday, June 9, 2016 3:00 p.m.	Zoning Administrator Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street	
Tuesday, June 14, 2016 7:00 p.m.	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street	

CITY CLERK UPDATES

Council agendas, including staff reports, are posted onto our City's Website 72 hours before the Council Meeting. To be notified when the agenda packets are posted onto our City's Website, simply click on this link: http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/notification-systems/ and enter your e-mail address to subscribe. To view the agenda information, click on the following link: http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click 'City Council'.

The City Clerk received sealed bids for Pavement Plugs and Leveling Courses at Various Locations (P.W. 328-10) up until 2 p.m. on Tuesday, May 10th. The Bids were then opened in the City Council Chambers and announced by Capital Improvements personnel.

The City Clerk's office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission Vacancies:

- Sales Tax Citizens' Oversight Committee: 3 vacancies (2-yr term) exp. March 2018
 EXTENDED Deadline date to apply: 05/13/16.
- <u>Board of Administrative Appeals</u>: 1 (2-yr term) Alternate Member vacancy. **EXTENDED Deadline** date to apply: 05/13/16.
- Police Crime Prevention Commission: 2 vacancies (4-yr term) exp. June 2020
 Deadline date to apply: 06/03/16.

Any interested resident is encouraged to apply. To be considered for these volunteer positions, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 p.m. on the dates listed above. Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at the City Clerk's Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA 94509, (925) 779-7009, Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Your interest and desire to serve our community is appreciated. Appointees are required to file a FPPC Form 700 "Statement of

Economic Interests" within 30 days of their appointment by the City Council.

The California Primary Election will be held on Tuesday, June 7th. If you have recently moved to Antioch or want to change your registration, May 23rd is the last day to register to vote in the June Primary. Voter Registration forms are available at the Antioch City Clerk's Office on the first floor of City Hall. The forms are hanging on the wall and no postage is required to mail them. Antioch voters will be interested in two City of Antioch ballot measures (Measure E and Measure G), the races for District 3 and District 5 County Supervisor, State Assembly, State Senate, Congressional, U.S. Senatorial and Presidential primaries. Get involved, register, study the issues, question the candidates and make your vote count!

You can save yourself the postage and drop off your Mail-in (Absentee) Ballot at the City Clerk's Counter Monday through Friday from 8:30 am to 4:30 pm in the secure red Ballot Box.

Early voting is also available to any registered Contra Costa Voter at the Prewett Water Park Multipurpose Room. Just bring along your Contra Costa Voter Information Guide that has your name and address on it and you can vote prior to the June 7th Primary. If you live in Antioch, but work in Walnut Creek or San Ramon, there are early voting stations in five other cities where you can cast your vote (if you normally would vote at your local precinct on Election Day).

Our office received four California Public Records Act requests this week, which were all answered by the City Clerk's Office.

On Wednesday, May 11th, the City Clerk participated in a historical and educational session with Second Grade students from Holy Rosary School, along with their teachers and parents. Former Mayor Donald Freitas provided them with a history of Antioch and how the City of Antioch is organized to provide services to its residents. He then had groups of five students sit in as the City Council, designating one of them as Mayor, and provided a series of examples of City Staff recommendations for them to debate and vote. It was even more entertaining when former Mayor Freitas had the teachers and some parents sit up on the dais as the City Council giving them some difficult decisions to make. Comments from the teachers and parents after that experience were that they had no idea how difficult it was to be in that position to make a decision without upsetting someone or some organization (as compared to sitting in the audience).

While Candidate Filing Period for two Council Members, Mayor, City Clerk and City Treasurer (depending on the outcome of Measure G, which would change the Treasurer from elected to appointed) does not officially begin until July 18th, several residents have already filed a Form 501 "Candidate Intention Statement" and some have already filed a Form 410 "Statement of Organization Recipient Committee" to obtain a FPPC ID number and begin collecting contributions. Here are the residents who have filed a Form 501 "Candidate Intention Statement" for the following offices:

Mayor: Wade Harper, Gilbert "Gil" Murillo, Sean Wright and Lori Ogorchock

Council Member: Monica Wilson, Frederick Rouse and Mary Rocha

City Clerk: Arne Simonsen

City Clerk Arne Simonsen covered for the City Clerk's Office the week during the absence of the Deputy City Clerk. The six resolutions approved by the City Council at the May 10th Council meeting were put in book form with copies made, signed and the City Seal applied.

A Form 410 "Statement of Organization Recipient Committee" was received by the City Clerk opposing Measure E. The committee is called "Antioch Friends for Local Control". At the same time, the Clerk received two Form 497 24-hour "Contribution Report" from this committee.

The City Clerk received an enquiry about starting an Initiative for the November General Election and references to the relevant sections of the Elections Code were provided.

HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES

Recruitment Updates:

- Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 4/1/2016, applications reviewed, physical agility 4/22/2016, written exam 4/25/2016, oral boards scheduled for 5/20/2016.
- Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepting applications through 5/6/2016.
- Police Officer Lateral oral boards scheduled for 05/13/2016.
- Lead Police Records Technician position applications reviewed, written exam 3/29/2016, oral boards 4/19/2016, eligibility list sent to Police Department.
- Police Dispatch lateral accepting applications through 4/15/2016, oral boards held 5/3/2016. Eligibility list submitted to the Police Department.
- Police Community Service Officer applications reviewed, written exam 4/26/2016, oral boards scheduled for 5/17/16.
- Animal Control Officer position applications reviewed, oral boards 4/12/2016, eligibility list submitted to the Police Department. Applications are being reviewed and another oral board is scheduled for 5/24/2016.
- Public Works Department made selections for the Water Distribution Operator I/II positions, hiring in process.

Currently open recruitments include:

- Police Officer Lateral (continuous)
- Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous)
- Police Trainee (continuous)
- Public Works Technician

Building Inspector I/II

The City's open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City website. Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES

Work orders opened/completed for the week: 113/80

Email filter activity: 15,580 processed, 9,631 automatically discarded due to violations pertaining to suspected viruses, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to review and release, based on legitimacy.

Team upgraded virtual environment storage system.

Team performed a walkthrough of the Water Park to confirm system readiness for this year's season.

Team updated Public Works iPads.

Team troubleshot hardware issues in Police vehicles.

Team worked with vendor to create a clean installation process for mobile CAD/RMS.

Team coordinated data cable installations with vendor.

Team installed new color LaserJet printer at PD.

Team installed updates on PD servers.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Open for Business Delta Fresh Foods: The Antioch Chamber of Commerce hosted a ribbon cutting and grand opening event for Delta Fresh Foods, a grocery store located on Lone Tree Way open today May 12th at 9 am. The crowd outside was eager to start shopping. The DeLano Enterprises, a family run business completed renovations of the 13,860 square foot site, formerly home to Fresh & Easy located at 4036 Lone Tree Way. With 60 years of grocery experience, Harley and Dennis DeLano's neighborhood market concept will provide fresh meats, produce, and prepared foods. Complete with customer service, cashier checkers, baggers and an organic aisle. Associated costs for the project are estimated around \$500,000 to complete.

When: Thursday, May 12, 2016 @ 9:00 a.m.

Where: 4036 Lone Tree Way

Free Lynn House Gallery Exhibit: Antioch "Through My Lens" The 2nd Annual "Through My Lens" exhibit, at the Lynn House Gallery in Antioch, begins May 7th and runs through May 21st.

This year, the exhibit focus is our Antioch community and the digital images may be used for promotional efforts by the Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch (ACFA), City of Antioch and the Antioch Chamber of Commerce. ACFA's volunteer photographer, Beverly Knight, has had her beautiful Antioch photos used in the City of Antioch's Community Newsletter and on the Antioch Chamber of Commerce's publications and website, along featured photos on ACFA's website and monthly E-newsletters. The exhibit creates the opportunity to have a catalog of photographs, from many photographers, to help promote the beautiful landscapes, scenery, buildings, people and more that can be found every day in Antioch. Photography has become one of the fastest growing hobbies, with many beautiful photos captured on cell phones, which makes it easy to share and print. Participating photographers at press date are: Beverly Knight, Carla McCrea, Constance Chevalier, Corinne Rodriguez Evans, Dianne Curtain, Jeff Strawther, Jerome Gibson, Laurie DiMaggio, Marcella Favaloro, Paul Dugan, Rick Felix, Robin Ruport, Ryan Idryo, Tina Rouse and Tyler De Vincenzi.

There is a prize pool of \$200 for Best of Show, \$150 for 1st Place, \$125 for 2nd Place and \$100 3rd Place. The exhibit is for amateur photographers whose work captures the beauty of our town.

The exhibit is open to the first 35 artists who sign up. If you are interested in participating in the exhibit, please contact Diane Gibson-Gray at Diane@Art4Antioch.org or (925) 325 - 9897. Don't miss this opportunity to share your photos or enjoy photos of Antioch people, places and things. There is no submission fee to participate.

The Lynn House Gallery is located at 809 West 1st Street in downtown Antioch (across the street from AMTRAK) and is open from 1-4 PM on Wednesdays and Saturdays during exhibits. For more information email Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call Diane Gibson-Gray at (925) 325-9897.

El Campanil Theatre

Contact Information
602 W 2nd Street in historic downtown Antioch
Tickets are available online: www.ElCampanilTheatre.com
Phone (925) 757-9500 or at the ticket office Monday – Friday from 10 am- 2 pm

Upcoming Attractions
Contra Costa Chamber Orchestra
Coplandish
Saturday, May 14, 2016 2:00 p.m.
General Seating

A Celebration of Aaron Copland's uniquely American master works

International Film Showcase Presents Sweet Bean (Japan) 2015 Sunday May 15, 2016 2:00 pm General Seating

The manager of a pancake stall finds himself confronted with an odd but sympathetic elderly lady looking for work. A taste of her home-made bean jelly convinces him, starting a relationship that is about much more than just street food.

The Diamonds

Classic Rock & Roll With Today's Attitude
Saturday May 21, 2016
2:00 pm (Matinee)

Through the years since the release of Little Darlin' THE DIAMONDS have learned one important lesson—the durability of this classic rock and roll music is as much about the future as it is about the past.

William Florian
The Spirit & Songs of the 60's
Starring Former Lead Singer of
The New Christy Minstrels

Sunday June 12, 2016 3:00 pm matinee

William Florian, former lead singer of pioneering folk act, The New Christy Minstrels, takes you on a trip down memory lane with the songs you love in Those Were the Days: (The Spirit & Songs of the '60s). In addition to NCM hits like "Green, Green" and "This Land Is Your Land", Florian performs favorites from Peter, Paul and Mary, John Denver, Pete Seeger, The Mamas & the Papas and Bob Dylan, plus some uplifting original tunes. In this intimate show at Antioch's El Campanil Theatre, Florian will also entertain with behind-the-scenes stories that'll bring to life that dynamic decade.

If you have any economic news you would like us to highlight please email: lzepeda@ci.antioch.ca.us

RECREATION UPDATES

- Last week, training began for all categories of 2016 Water Park employees. Head Lifeguards and Water Park Managers started first with a training to review changes to the lifeguard rotations and discuss the new Emergency Action Plan and Evacuation Procedures.
- **BE COOL BY THE POOL** this year and purchase your annual water park pass before the fees increase! For only \$50 per person you and your family can beat the heat, keep kids busy, and stay fit and healthy all summer.

- On Monday, Head Cashier training took place and new staff was trained on Activenet, registration procedures, deposits, and front desk operations. Cross training between Head Lifeguards, Head Concessions Cashiers and Head Front Desk Cashiers also took place as they all learned the registration software system.
- On Thursday, all Water Park staff joined together for their first comprehensive training session.
- Water Park buyouts continue to book at a rapid rate. Group admission packets have opened for purchasing. You can bring your large or small group to the water park to celebrate a memorable occasion. New Birthday Party Cups have been ordered and arrive in June.
- Last week, the State of California conducted their annual inspection of the water slides. Staff is busy following up with the requested items in preparation for opening day on May 28th.
- Recreation maintenance staff continues working on various projects in preparation for the seasonal opening of the Water Park.
- Last week, water park staff completed the inventory of Point of Sale items; staff is in the process of reordering supplies before opening weekend.
- Last week, The 11th Annual Mother's Day Tea was held at the Antioch Community Center. Mothers, grandmothers and other caregivers were all honored, and enjoyed tea and snacks served by their very own preschooler. Moms were treated to a singing tribute and presented with gifts made by the children.
- Last week, Preschool Recreation Staff attended an end of school year meeting to discuss the summer programming, nutrition and health in classes and program planning for the Fall and Winter classes.
- Staff has processed over 400 registrations for activities and programs since summer registration began on April 20th.
- Last week, staff finalized the speakers and performers for Juneteenth, which is scheduled for June 18th at Waldie Plaza beginning at 2:00 pm.
- Last week, a team of staff met to finalize the Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for long term Sunday Facility Rentals for Churches and other organizations.

Senior Center Services

- Last week, 405 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café. Lunch and socialization help prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and congestive heart failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C. Cafe. All supplies are provided by the County for participating cafes. Staff collects the daily nutrition deposits and submits them to finance.
- On Monday, "Clear Captions" visited the senior center and provided information regarding a free voice-to-text telephone service that will put into text the real-time conversation one is having over the phone. This service is provided at no cost for qualifying seniors but those who do not qualify can receive free information as well.
- On Thursday, "Tri Delta Transit" hosted a Senior Transportation presentation about its bus service and how easy it is to get around the county by using Tri Delta

- Transit. Light refreshments and door prizes were provided to all participants.
- On Friday, Meals on Wheels hosted Eat Smart, Live Strong Nutritional Education for Older Adults; a program which encourages older adults to increase fruit and vegetable consumption to at least 3 ½ cups (1 ½ fruits and 2 cups of vegetables) daily and to participate in at least 30 minutes of moderate physical activity each day.
- Last week, staff continued to prepare for the 34th Annual Senior Picnic which takes place on Friday, May 20th.
- To date the Senior Club has received new and renewal membership applications from 826 seniors. Membership is only \$20 for the year; sign up friends and family who enjoy meeting new friends and staying active and healthy.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Planning:

Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter
 71

Building Permit Activity:

•	Permits issued	55
•	Inspections requested	133
•	Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter	167

Code Enforcement:

Cases followed up on	101
New Cases Open	40
Posted sub-standard	0
Citations Issued	5
Warrants obtained and served	0
Cases Closed	38
Blight & Rubbish Removal	49
Demand to Title for cost recovery	3
Demands to property owners	6
Special Assessment Liens recorded	19
Prepare & record Release of Lien	5
Phone messages reporting violations	31
Web reports	28
	New Cases Open Posted sub-standard Citations Issued Warrants obtained and served Cases Closed Blight & Rubbish Removal Demand to Title for cost recovery Demands to property owners Special Assessment Liens recorded Prepare & record Release of Lien Phone messages reporting violations

 Hillcrest Ave – Abatement Team cleaned an abandoned transient encampment and trimmed /removed vegetation.

- Code Enforcement Abatement Team has become proactive in cleaning up blight & rubbish on City right of ways and City property.
- The Code Enforcement team is working closely with the Property Owners of the old CVS on Delta Fair Blvd to bring the property into compliance which includes the landscape area on south side of Delta Fair Blvd between Somersville and Buchanan Roads.

Environmental Resources:

Environmental Enforcement: May 4-11-20 actions were taken this week. 1 property was signed up for city abated garbage service and 7 cases were closed for achieving compliance.

Eco-Happened:

Thursday, May 11 was Bike to Work Day. Throughout the Bay Area, commuters opted to bike instead of drive and there were places along the way for them to rest and get swag, cold beverages and snacks. In Antioch, there were 3 Energizer Stations. 1 hosted by the Recreation Department, 1 by Environmental Resources and 1 by Tri-Delta Transit. For the morning commute each station saw between 15 and 30 bicyclists. For more information on Biking to work, visit www.youcanbikethere.com.

Eco-Happenings:

- Save the Dates- Upcoming Eco-Events!
 - May 1st -31st Community Resilience Challenge, make a pledge to save energy, water, grow food or more! http://communityresiliencechallenge.org
 - Wednesday May 18th, 7-9 pm

 Free Composting Class

CDBG:

The 2016-17 Action Plan was approved by Council on May 10th. Public comments were entered into the report, which will be electronically submitted as a group with the other Consortium members to HUD by the May 15th deadline.

Housing:

Weekly construction conferences with all funding parties of the Satellite Tabora Gardens development have begun, as we are ready to close all documents mid June.

Housing Consultant continues to enter additional information on each loan to complete all fields of new Housing Loan monitoring system by CDS.

Homeless:

Workshops to design the new Coordinated Entry system for all homeless services in Contra Costa County have concluded, and the County Homeless Program staff are taking final input and finalizing the RFP. There will be about \$1 M to provide street outreach and Multi-Service Center (MSC) support for the entire county. The old MSC model will be transformed into a new, service-enhanced CARE Center. There was much discussion about the absence of an MSC or infrastructure for a new CARE center in East County since the ANKA center outgrew its space. Establishing new infrastructure - leasing a building and doing tenant upgrades to add showers, etc. - is very expensive and would exceed the entire grant. The existing funding is not enough to keep the existing centers in Central and West County operational in the new way they are envisioned and fund the infrastructure for East County. There was discussion of CARE Capable centers, and what they would look like, and the possibility of developing one in East County over the next year to two years. The Family Justice Centers were viewed as a possibility for a CARE Capable site, for example. Also discussed was the possibility of developing a Mobile Center for East County, which would need further research and development. Agencies applying for the funding will need to carefully consider all these possibilities and address them in their response to the Coordinated Entry System RFP.

There is also additional funding available through the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) program to benefit the cities of Antioch, Pittsburg, Concord, and Walnut Creek. Formerly administered by the State, these funds have been transferred to the County to administer. Annual funding is approximately \$270,000. ESG funds must benefit those who are homeless or at risk of becoming homeless and may be used for five program components: street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, rapid re-housing assistance, and Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). A minimum of 40% of the funds must be used for Rapid Re-housing activities. Project applications will be made available on May 23, 2016 and must be completed and submitted to the County no later than 5:00 PM on June 17, 2016. All applications will be required to be completed and submitted electronically via http://www.citydataservices.net/. Interested agencies should attend an informational meeting on May 23, 2016, in which staff will go over information regarding the eligibility and requirements of the ESG Program, plus how to access and complete the application. More details can be found in the RFP on the County's Department of Conservation website the following link: at http://www.contracosta.ca.gov/4823/Community-Development-Block-Grant.

Drought Updates:

During the month of April, Public Works staff addressed the following violations:

Water Waste Complaints: 4 How many public complaints of water waste or

violation of conservation rules were received during

the reporting month?

Contact Follow-ups: 4 How many contacts (written or verbal) were made

with customers for actual or alleged water waste or

for a violation of water conservation rules?

Warning Actions: 4 How many formal warning actions (e.g.: written

notifications, warning letters, and door hangers) were issued for water waste or for a violation of

conservation rules?

Other Penalties Issued: 4 How many penalties were issued for violations of local

ordinances and/or the Water Boards' statewide prohibitions (e.g., watering on wrong day of week, letting water runoff into sidewalk/street, watering within

48 hours of a rain event, etc.)?

Spring Irrigation tips:

If you haven't already done it, inspect your irrigation system to make sure nothing has broken over the winter. Early spring is a good time to plant new plants. Visit contracosta.watersavingplants.com/ to find the right water saving plants for your yard! It will give them time to become established before the heat of summer is upon us.

May - Water lawns 3 days/week, shrubs 2 days/week

<u>Last Week's Irrigation Repairs and Service:</u>

- · Parks Citywide: All City Parks are now watering.
- Community Park: A 2" turf valve main blow out required another shut down of irrigation water to the park. Repairs were made quickly, and service is up and running again.
- Deerfield Park: Repairs were made to a broken water service.
- Delta Diamond: The baseball field turf is almost completely renovated. Tentative re-opening is scheduled for June 6.
- Hillcrest Park: A women's toilet was cleared of line blockage and is open for use again. Multiple broken sprinklers were replaced.

- Mira Vista Hills Park: A leaking drinking fountain is temporarily shut down, pending water line repairs.
- Downtown 5 sprinklers repaired.
- Hillcrest Ave. 40 sprinklers repaired, 11 molded caps replaced and 3 irrigation valves rebuilt.
- Prewett Ranch Dr. 9 sprinklers repaired, 11 molded caps replaced and 1 irrigation valve replaced.
- Lone Tree Way 3 sprinklers repaired, 1 irrigation valve rebuilt and 1 lateral line repaired.
- James Donlon Blvd. 4 sprinklers repaired.
- Lexington Ct. 4 sprinklers repaired.
- L St. 1 irrigation valve rebuilt.

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES

<u>Administration</u>

- Cavallo Road is scheduled to be closed at State Route 4 on Saturday, May 14th.
 Construction work will also be underway on Sunset Drive near Hillcrest Avenue and on Larkspur Drive near Hillcrest Avenue requiring the traffic signals to be put into flashing operation. This inconvenience will enable the construction to be completed sooner. Thank you for your understanding.
- Contra Costa Water District (CCWD) announced that they have signed a settlement agreement with the California Department of Water Resources (DWR), which according to CCWD will "protect its customers, facilities, and operations if the Bay Delta Conservation Plan/WaterFix (CWF), aka the 'twin tunnels', is built." The March 29th CCWD News Release also states, "The agreement is an insurance policy to protect the unique water quality and supply issues raised by CCWD". As a result of this settlement, CCWD has withdrawn its protest of the DWR Petition to Change Diversion locations proposed as part of the CWF. The documents related to this settlement are posted on the CCWD website http://www.ccwater.com/317/Bay-Delta-Conservation-Plan-Comments. The CCWD Board of directors held a meeting on April 6th to explain the details of the agreement and respond to questions from the public. They have also mailed out a letter to each customer explaining the settlement. Antioch residents will receive a copy of the letter as we purchase our raw water from CCWD before treating it and distributing to our customers.
- February 2016 brought us to the end of the initial water conservation mandate issued by the State of California. The City of Antioch was required to conserve 28% based on 2013 usage through the month of February 2016. Thanks to your outstanding efforts, our total cumulative reduction since July 2015 is 29.78%. At the end of January 2016, the State extended its mandatory conservation order through October 2016. Final guidance is still being worked out as the State monitors the snow pack and reservoir levels through this winter. Please continue to

conserve this valuable resource and plan on conserving throughout 2016. Outdoor water conservation will be the primary focus of the City's program, as well as fines for wasteful practices as identified in the Water Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 12th, 2015. All Antioch customers were mailed a letter explaining the program and prohibitions, as well as 2013 monthly water usage. Examples of prohibitions are: three day per week residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., shut off nozzles required on all hoses, and drinking water available only upon request at restaurants. Contra Costa Water District has incentives, such as residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-efficient landscape rebates and smart sprinkler timer rebates. More information on water conservation programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at www.ccwater.com or <a href="https://www.antiochwater.com. Customers who are not in compliance with drought restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 779-6140.

Engineering & Development Services

- Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips Lane and west of the State Highway 160: Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing new home construction and provided a punchlist for offsite improvements (for bond reduction purposes).
- Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan Road: CVS and Grocery Outlet stores are open for business and other building pads are in development and planning stages. Environmental clearances and USBR permitting requirements for the Phase 2 development are in progress. Staff is processing a request for reimbursement for Somersville Road widening and bond release for Phase 1 improvements.
- City-owned cell sites, various locations: Staff is performing site visits and review of land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-sims and related technical reports and materials for equipment upgrades and site modifications.
- Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4: Staff is reviewing the final development plan and preparing project conditions of approval.
- Nelson Ranch Subdivision 6893, end of Wildhorse Road: Staff performed a site inspection and provided a punchlist in response to the developer's request for release of the warranty bond.
- Olive Groves Subdivision, 263 single-family detached senior housing units with assisted living facility, commercial uses and open space: Residential portion gated with private streets. Staff is preliminarily reviewing the PDP-16-01 application.
- Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4: The subdivision plan and map checks have been completed. A benefit district is being reviewed by staff.

- SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/'G' Street Overcrossing Project: The project has been accepted by the State. City punchlist items are being completed. The eastbound Contra Loma Blvd. on-ramp is closed temporarily for SR4 mainline construction.
- SR4 (Segment 3A) 'A' Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow Drive Undercrossing Project: Work continues on the 'A' St./Lone Tree Way interchange and Cavallo Road overcrossing and the new Sunset Drive from Bryan Avenue to "A" Street extension. Cavallo Road will be closed at the freeway on Saturday, May 14th. Slope paving and sidewalk reconstruction is underway. Staff is working with Caltrans to remove blight from the parcel located at the end of the A Street westbound off-ramp. The left-hand turn from westbound Bryan Ave. to southbound A St. has been permanently closed to traffic due to construction of a new raised median and a signalized intersection at Rossi Avenue/Sunset Drive extension and A Street. Lane closures are ongoing in the northbound and southbound directions of A Street between SR4 and Rossi Avenue, from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. in the northbound direction and 8:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. in the southbound direction. Nighttime closures of Cavallo Road should be expected this week for demolition purposes. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through these areas.
- SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and eBART Tunnel Project: Work continues on the Hillcrest Avenue Overcrossing widening, the eBART Pedestrian Overcrossing (POC) and the Maintenance of Works (MOW) Tunnel. There will be lane closures on Larkspur Drive in the eastbound and westbound directions between Hillcrest Avenue and Wildflower Drive, Monday through Friday, from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. There will be construction work at the intersection of Hillcrest / Sunset and Hillcrest / Larkspur on Saturday. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through this area.
- eBART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility: Staff approved the design for a
 proposed 12" sanitary sewer main from the new Maintenance Facility, north of the
 S.P.R.R. railroad line to the southerly extension of Willow Avenue and is reviewing
 grant deeds for public easement dedications. Staff returned comments to BART's
 Ownership and Maintenance of Utilities Agreement for storm drainage
 improvements.
- Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School. Staff is working with developer on the Chaparral Park extension. First phase of construction documents have been submitted and staff is reviewing plans for 3rd plan check.
- Sewer study for FUA 1 is complete. Waiting for final report from engineer.
- Working on creating Community Facilities Districts for the Sand Creek Focus Area.
- Tabora Gardens: Senior apartment complex on James Donlon and Tabora Drive.
 Returned 1st plan check comments for revision.
- Child Care Education Building in Williamson Ranch Plaza: Returned 1st plan check comments for revision.

• Delta Villa Estates: Mobile home park off of East 18th Street. Processing summarily vacation of offer of dedication for roadway purposes.

Capital Improvements Division

- Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement: A-S
 Pipelines, Inc. is installing new water facilities on Vista Grande Drive between
 Catanzaro Way and Country Hills Drive.
- West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements: Contra Costa Real Property Division continues to negotiate the purchase of property and easements located at 1400 and 1420 West 10th Street. U.S. Fish and Wildlife is continuing to review the project's Biological Assessment.
- Zone I Transmission Pipeline Rehabilitation at HWY 4: Staff is reviewing 50% draft project plans and specifications provided by RMC Water and Environment.
- Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades: TJC and Associates is finalizing electrical improvement recommendations and proposed project phasing. Associated Power Solutions will be adjusting electrical breaker settings later this month. The arc flash hazard assessment will be finalized following the breaker adjustments.
- Brackish Water Desalinization Plant: Carollo Engineers is acquiring and reviewing existing water quality information and evaluating the water intake facility. State Water Resources Control Board is reviewing the City's State Revolving Fund loan application.
- Urban Water Management Plan: A public hearing to discuss the draft Urban Water Management Plan is scheduled for the May 24th City Council meeting. The City Council will consider formally adopting the plan following the public hearing.
- Marina Boat Launch Facility Restroom: Funding for this project was approved at the California Department of Parks and Recreation, Division of Boating and Waterways Commission meeting on May 11th.
- Prewett Park Spray ground and Playground Improvements: Sierra Valley
 Construction mobilized on site and started the construction work. Both projects are
 scheduled to be completed in September 2016.
- North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements: Staff is reviewing a proposal for consulting services from BKF Engineering to provide engineering services and to prepare preliminary plans, estimates and studies for the planning and the design of infrastructure improvements needed to serve the recently annexed Area 1 and 2B.
- 2016 Pavement Management Program: Staff opened bids for the Pavement Plugs and Leveling Courses at Various Locations project, which will include major arterial streets, such as Lone Tree Way, James Donlon Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, Golf Course Road, Hillcrest Ave. and various residential streets north of HWY
 4. The apparent low bidder was MCK Services of Concord. The City Council will consider award of the project at the May 24, 2016 meeting. Construction is expected to start in June 2016 and completed by September 2016.
- 2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant: The City received \$70,000 of TDA grants from MTC for the Pedestrian and Bicyclist Improvements project, which

- will include construction of sidewalks, curb and gutter and bike lanes along Carpinteria Drive from Barmouth Drive to Garrow Drive. The project areas are being surveyed and design will begin shortly. Construction of the project is scheduled to start in August 2017.
- Transportation Impact Fee Study: Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to finalize the land use forecasts, the transportation improvement list, the network to be used in the traffic model, and proposed fee. The final draft Fee Study will be presented to the City Council for public review and comments in June 2016.
- 2016 Capital Improvement Program: Staff is working on the draft 2016 CIP budget and the five year program. The draft CIP was reviewed by the City Council on May 10th, and will be reviewed by the Planning Commission on May 18th and by the Parks and Recreation Commission on May 19th.

Water Treatment Plant

- Cleaned Solar Bees out on the municipal reservoir. Solar Bees circulate the water in the reservoir; cleaning the Solar Bees prevents weeds from restricting the circulation. Also cleaned the staff gage on the tower.
- The elevated solids tank was taken out of service for repairs. Installed a discharge
 hose into the inlet drum and capped off four ports to allow better mixing of the
 applied chemicals.
- The reservoir was treated on Monday to kill off all aquatic weeds in the reservoir. The reservoir has been isolated and no water will be taken from the reservoir until the treatment is complete. At this time we are receiving all our water from the canal.

Water Distribution

- Water Distribution staff had 309 stops for water service including disconnections.
- Water Distribution staff had a total of 62 USA tickets completed for utility location.
- Water Distribution meter reading has started for the month of May and is on schedule.
- Water Distribution staff issued four drought notices this week.
- The State Water Board has Extended Emergency Water Conservation Regulations through October 2016.
- Water Distribution staff continues to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City buildings and parks.
- Water Distribution staff continues to respond to drought hotline inquiries.
- Water Distribution staff responded to customer calls regarding water maintenance issues city wide.
- Water Distribution staff replaced a fire hydrant on Lone Tree Way.
- Water Distribution staff replaced a fire hydrant on E. 7th St.
- Water Distribution staff replaced a fire hydrant on W. 8th St.
- Water Distribution staff replaced a 1" water service on Bluejay Dr.
- Water Distribution staff excavated for removal of an abandoned pressure regulatory valve on Hillcrest Ave.

- Water Distribution staff repaired a 6" water valve on W. 6th St.
- Water Distribution Staff replaced a 1" backflow device on Empire Rd.
- Water Distribution staff continues state mandated annual backflow testing.
- Water Distribution staff performed preventative maintenance on fire hydrants city wide.
- Water Distribution staff hauled off green waste for recycles as well as cleaned up debris at the city's Fulton yard.
- Central Stores staff cleared debris, graffiti and household items from Fulton Shipyard Rd. boat ramp area.
- Central Stores staff cleared debris and graffiti from Amtrak platform.
- Central Stores issued 103 line items from stock and ordered 17 non stock items for various divisions.
- Central Stores received materials for Water Distribution to install hydrants on the reclaimed water pipeline.

Public Works Operations - Parks and Landscape

- Playground and Park Safety Inspections: Completed at Almondridge, Deerfield and Hillcrest Parks.
- Citywide Fire Abatement: The City Fire Abatement Program began this week, with Hidden Glen Drive open space and the majority of southeast Hillcrest area being completed. Next week begins Fire Abatement Disking and the mow crews move ahead to Lone Tree Way.
- City Park: A Black Walnut Tree branch failed, which resulted in minor structural damage to an adjacent homeowner carport. A quick clean-up and removal took place by the City Parks Maintenance Contractor. Fortunately, no one was hurt, and the surviving portion of the tree is scheduled for removal.
- Community Park: Repaired a two inch turf valve main that required a shut-down of irrigation water to the park. Repairs were made quickly and service has been restored.
- Deerfield Park: Repaired a broken water service. Park Fire Abatement was completed.
- Delta Diamond: The baseball field turf is almost completely renovated. Tentative re-opening is scheduled for June 6, 2016.
- Mira Vista Hills Park: Temporarily turned off a leaking drinking fountain pending repairs.
- Tree maintenance pruning was completed at Country Manor, Deerfield, Hillcrest and Meadowbrook Parks. The tree maintenance pruning is part of the City's efforts to keep parks and street rights of way aesthetically pleasing, cooler in the summer and safe for all to work and play.
- Tree Removal Permits: Tree removal permits were issued for 214 Creed Ave., the Antioch Marina and for Viera Ave. This was for the PG&E Gas Pipeline Upgrade Project.
- Irrigation: Repaired 94 irrigation leaks on City property.

- Accident Site Cleanup: Davison Dr.
- Spot Spray: James Donlon Blvd., Hillcrest Ave., Mt. Hamilton Dr., and Indian Hills Dr.
- Trim Crews: Golf Course Rd., Deer Valley Rd., Lone Tree Way, Mokelumne Dr., James Donlon Blvd., and the Mark Twain Trail.
- Tree Trimming: Contra Loma median.
- Weed: Indian Hills Dr., Mark Twain Trail, and the Police Department parking lot.

<u>Public Works Operations – Street Maintenance</u>

- Graffiti Abatement: Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas.
- Signs: Replaced 66 existing signs due to poor reflectivity.
- Potholes: Filled eight potholes.
- Debris: Picked up 1.5 yards of debris in City rights of way.
- Striping: Painted 44 stencils and 302 feet of 12 inch cross walks. Marked streets in preparation for level course.
- Thermo: Maintained yellow school crosswalks utilizing 1,800 pounds of thermopaint.

Public Works Utilities - Collections Division

- Calls for Sewer Service: Received and responded to one call for service from the public. Responding crews televised 70 linear feet of public sewer laterals connecting to the City's sewer system.
- Sewer Mains: Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 31,193 linear feet of sewer main lines.
- Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning: The route schedule is under review to increase inspection frequency of identified 'hot spots' and integrate a proactive preventative cleaning schedule for the 'hot spots'.
- Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP): Repaired two laterals that were severely damaged requiring immediate repair, and televised two laterals.
- Manhole Inspection Program: Crews inspected 123 manholes. Manholes are inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for future maintenance and rehabilitation. We are continually updating the program and processes for integration in our computerized maintenance management system.
- Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program: Staff is working on formal inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas. The use of "SMART Manholes" in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the division of potential SSOs. This program will also address the need for locking mechanisms.
- Closed Caption Televising (CCTV): Crews televised 3,091 feet of sewer main lines.
 The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to identify the condition and causes of blockages and SSOs.

National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES): Crews removed 7 yards
of trash from various creeks and channels, picked up 10 yards of illegal dumping
and weed abated 16 acres of high water line access to channels. These activities
ensure the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities
discharging storm water into waterways. Proactive preventative maintenance is
restricted to the months of April through October.

Public Works Operations - Fleet Division

- Preventative Maintenance: 7 services on City vehicles as scheduled.
- Unscheduled Repairs: 60 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles.
- Replaced a Police Department investigations vehicle and added one collections superintendent truck to the fleet.

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina

- The Marina approved one application for permanent berthing and responded to three inquiries.
- Marina staff began the recertification of the "Clean Marina" program. The Clean
 Marina program is an ongoing endeavor by a marina industry alliance determined to
 provide environmentally clean facilities and protect the state's coastal and inland
 waters from pollution through compliance of best management practices. For more
 information, visit: www.cleanmarina.org.
- Maintenance: Replaced the pennant at the Marina entrance and removed hyacinth and debris from the Marina area. Also, replaced a probe in the pump-out.
- Advertising and Outreach: Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters. Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings. Advertising Annual Boat Launch Ramp Passes for \$100 on Craigslist.

Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division

- Police Department: Repaired a portable screen, organized and hung many pictures in the administration area.
- City Hall: Repaired an electrical issue on the outside panel. Removed graffiti on City Hall doors and bench.
- Public Works: Installed motion detector lights.
- Marina: Removed a temporary wall near the administrative offices.
- Amtrak: Removed power and locked electrical outlet panel.

<u>GIS</u>

- Collections Clean Out Data Editing: Continuous.
- Collections Lateral Data Editing: Continuous.
- Water Distribution System Updates: Complete.
- Finance School District Property Map: Complete.
- GPS Utility Data Collection Training: Complete.

- Continued Collection System Updates: 55% complete.
- Continued Sewer/Storm Utility SSO Response Map: 55% complete.
- Collection Route Map Updates: 55% complete.

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES

- On 5/5/16 at 3 pm, 44 year old Louie Gamboa was loitering in front of 7 Eleven on Buchanan Road when a 59 year old female arrived in her vehicle and parked in front of the store. For no apparent reason, Gamboa produced a knife and charged towards the woman as she exited her vehicle. Gamboa threatened her with the knife and threatened to kill her. Gamboa proceeded to chase the victim around her vehicle while swinging the knife in a stabbing type motion at her. The victim was able to lock herself back inside her vehicle. Gamboa then began stabbing at her closed window (no damage). Gamboa was located by responding officers and later identified by the victim as the responsible. Gamboa was found in possession of a silver steak knife, which the victim also identified as the weapon used. Gamboa was arrested and sent to county jail.
- On 5/5/16 at 7:54 pm, officers responded to the area of Sunny Lane and Mahogany Way for the report of shots fired with a possible subject down. On arrival, shell casings were located on the sidewalk near the corner of Mahogany Way and Banyan Way. No subjects were struck and the subject that was on the ground was with a group of soccer players in the park and had gone to the ground when he heard the shots. He was not the target of the shooter. The only info obtained was a silver Mercedes stopped near Sunny Lane and an occupant fired multiple .45 cal rounds at another subject near the corner of Banyan Way and Mahogany Way. All parties fled and descriptions were limited. An SUV parked in a driveway was struck 3 times. No other leads could be developed in regards to the suspect or intended victim.
- On 5/6/16 at 2:56 am 52 year old Ronald Rector was contacted at City Park and found to be a parolee at large. He was arrested and then booked into county jail.
- On 5/6/16 at 5:23 am 31 year old Jennifer Carter was contacted during a vehicle stop on East Lake Drive and found to have a warrant for identity theft. She was arrested and booked into county jail.
- On 5/6/16 at 3:31 pm officers were dispatched to the Quik Stop on West Tregallas Road for the report of a male who matched the description of a responsible for an assault that occurred in San Francisco which was reported on the news. Upon arrival, officers contacted 33 year old Gary Kennedy who matched the description provided. Kennedy was found to be in possession of a concealed dirk or dagger. Kennedy is also on felony probation for auto theft. Kennedy was arrested without incident and transported to county jail.
- On 5/6/16 at 8:59 pm officers were on routine patrol in the area of 85 S. Lake when they saw several subjects in front of the residence. Officers contacted 38 year old

- Francisco Crow, who was found to have an outstanding warrant for narcotics. He was taken into custody without incident and transported to county jail.
- On 5/6/16 at 11:40 pm 54 year old Mary Moore and 50 year old Scott Moore were spotted driving in the area of A Street and Bryan Avenue. A vehicle stop was conducted knowing they both had Ramey warrants for their arrest. Both were taken into custody without incident and booked into county.
- On 5/7/16 at 2:25 am a 47 year old male went to his car parked in the lot near Raley's after leaving Legends on Lone Tree Way. He saw that two of his car's tires had been slashed and were flat. He looked around and saw 5 other vehicles also had their tires slashed. He did not know who would do this. Attempts to contact the other R/O's met with negative results. Notes were left for each of them with the case number. This area of the lot has no surveillance coverage.
- On 5/7/16 at 1:26 am officers contacted 28 year old Jerry Combs and 52 year old Eric Tatro during a traffic stop. Combs was found to be on probation and in possession of a small amount of methamphetamine. He was arrested without incident. Tatro initially lied about his name and when his real name was obtained through a fingerprint reader, he was found to have an active warrant for his arrest. They were booked into county jail.
- On 5/7/16 at 7:15 am a 54 year old male checked himself into the Sutter ER with a
 gunshot wound to the lower leg. The male was uncooperative with the investigation.
 He said went to the Spanos Alleyway to buy drugs from a known drug dealer and
 was jumped and shot. He fled on-foot abandoning his vehicle there. The male
 refused to identify the drug dealer who jumped him, and when asked if he shot
 himself he refused to answer. His injury was not life threatening.
- On 5/7/16 at 9:35 am it was reported that during the night 3 vehicles parked in the back lot of 1111 James Donlon were struck by gunfire. There is no suspect information and no physical injuries were reported.
- On 5/7/16 at 1 pm 45 year old David Bledsoe was driving recklessly in the area of E 6th and A Street. He was spinning donuts, hit a car and fled. Bledsoe was contacted in the area and identified as the responsible. He was arrested for the hit-and-run and the California Department of Corrections declined to violate his parole. He was booked at APD and released on a citation.
- On 5/7/16 at 5:43 pm officers responded to West Tregallas Road for the report of an occupied suspicious vehicle. Officers arrived and contacted 37 year old Noorulah Tarin. Tarin is on probation with a search clause. A search of Tarin's vehicle revealed seven fraudulent \$100 bills in the dashboard vent. Tarin was arrested without incident and taken to county jail.
- On 5/8/16 at 12:30 am officers responded to the report of shots fired on West 3rd Street. Upon arrival, it was discovered there had been a large party at this address. All parties were uncooperative and several left prior to sufficient officers arriving to secure the scene. Several spent casings were found outside the apartment. A 25 year old and a 31 year old were contacted and found to have graze wounds. Both were transported to a local hospital for treatment and later released. A short time later, a man arrived at the hospital with his 31 year old wife. The 31 year old had

been shot in the left upper arm and chest. She was later admitted with non-life threatening injuries. Based on limited information obtained, unknown parties had left the party after some type of dispute and then returned a short time later and fired several rounds randomly at the apartment. A sweep of the apartment located no other victims or physical evidence. Area hospitals were notified due to the number of rounds fired and possible victims who fled prior to APD arrival. None of the involved parties would provide any further information.

- On 5/8/16 at 8:31 am an officer conducted a traffic stop on a white Honda Prelude driven by 24 year old Michael Hamner on Sycamore Drive. The officer knew Hamner from previous contacts and knew he had a history of stealing cars. Hamner was found to have a warrant for his arrest. Officers had Concord PD contact the registered owner of the vehicle and the car was confirmed to be stolen. Hamner was arrested without incident on his warrant and auto theft charges. He was booked in county jail.
- On 5/8/16 at 8:59 am officers were dispatched to 615 W. 19th Street regarding a dispute and contacted 41 year old Victor Mendoza. He was found to have a warrant for his arrest and booked in county jail.
- On 5/8/16 at 2:39 pm officers were dispatched to Sequoia Drive for the report of an argument between relatives. 54 year old Donald Anderson and a 45 year old male were drinking beer together in the 45 year old man's garage. An argument started that led to Anderson being asked to leave. Anderson walked to his car while continuing to argue with the victim. The victim also walked out to the street and stood at Anderson's driver's side window while they argued. As the victim walked in front of the vehicle back towards his garage, Anderson accelerated towards him and intentionally hit him with his vehicle. The victim fell to the ground and Anderson ran over his legs with the front tires of the vehicle. Anderson stopped and backed up, again running over the victim's legs, and then fled the scene. The victim did not realize how badly he was injured until he woke up today, so he decided to call the police. He had abrasions on both knees, hips, and hands. He complained of pain to both legs and walked with a significant limp, but refused medical. Anderson is a transient and frequently sleeps in his vehicle on N Apple Ct. Anderson was located there today and arrested without incident.
- On 5/9/16 at 3:40 am 26 year old Michael Roe backed his vehicle into his neighbor's retaining wall on Curtis Drive near Arthur Way. Roe was found to be driving while intoxicated. Roe was arrested without incident and later cite released.
- On 5/9/16 at 2:11 pm 54 year old Joseph Jackson arrived at APD for his sex offender transient registration. Jackson was out of compliance with the 30 day window. He was arrested and released with a citation after being registered.
- On 5/9/16 at 10:33 pm 50 year old Santos Cervantes was contacted at West 18th and A Streets, and found to have a warrant for drug charges. Cervantes was issued a new court date.
- On 5/6/16 at 11:07 pm 48 year old Jesus Sandoval entered his neighbor's backyard on West 7th Street and moved a window mounted air conditioning unit so that he could covertly view a 27 year old female in her bedroom. The female's boyfriend,

heard a noise outside and he confronted Sandoval in the backyard. The boyfriend physically assaulted Sandoval. Sandoval was arrested and admitted to "peeping" on three occasions today. Sandoval was transported to county hospital for medical treatment for his swollen face that he sustained from the assault and then transferred to MDF.

- On 5/10/16 at 5:47 pm employees of Georgia Pacific called to report that a male (50 year old Donald Marzette) covered in blood swam up to the shore behind the company off Minaker Drive. Marzette said he was being chased by the FBI and acting strange. Officers arrived and located Marzette as he was walking into the Antioch Dunes wildlife area. Marzette fell down a large embankment and continued walking deep into the dunes before officers could catch up to him. Marzette had various cuts on his hands and arms from climbing various fences around Georgia Pacific and complained of pain from his fall. He had 3 cite-releasable warrants for his arrest. He was issued new court dates and transported to a hospital for his injuries.
- On 5/10/16 at 6:38 pm investigators were working a proactive detail in the city when they learned that 33 year old Sean Rosevear was staying in a room at the Days Inn on Auto Center Drive. Rosevear was wanted on \$720,000 worth of warrants for vehicle pursuits and stolen vehicles. As detectives entered the room, Rosevear jumped out of the 3rd story window in an attempt to avoid arrest. He sustained major injuries, but was still able to flee on foot. The investigators caught up to him a few hundred yards away where he fought with them but was taken into custody. Rosevear was taken to an area hospital where he was admitted for injuries sustained from jumping from the window.
- On 5/10/16 at 10:37 pm 39 year old Felipe Pollard was intoxicated and causing a disturbance on Spur Way. Pollard was arrested and sent to county jail.
- On 5/11/16 at 1:47 am a traffic enforcement stop was conducted on a vehicle on Gentrytown Drive. An occupant of the car, 35 year old Lisa St. Onge, had a parolee at large warrant for her arrest. St. Onge was arrested without incident and sent to county jail.
- On 5/11/16 at 3:06 pm a 24 year old male was dropped off at Sutter Delta Hospital
 with a superficial gunshot wound to his head. The male is a known Norteno gang
 member and was uncooperative with the investigation. The only information he
 would give is that he was shot near E. 18th and A Street. No evidence was located
 and no suspect information was developed.
- On 5/11/16 at 4:37 pm FRI (fugitive recovery) Bounty Hunters called APD to report they had 41 year old Ryan Peters detained on outstanding warrants from Sacramento. The Bounty Hunters requested APD due to the fact Peters was in a stolen vehicle. Upon arrival, Officers located approximately 10 plus California drivers' licenses with Peters picture on them all, however, each CDL had a different name. Peters altered the CDLs to give him various identities. The officers also located stolen SSN cards and other credit cards to various victims. The victims ranged from Discovery Bay, Martinez, Walnut Creek, San Jose, Sonoma, and Antioch. Officers were able to track down 4 of the 11 victims as of this writing and

- confirmed the items were in fact stolen. The stolen rental car Peters was stopped and detained in was rented under one of the victim's identities. Peters was later transported to county jail.
- On 5/11/16 at 8:18 pm an officer attempted to catch up to a motorcycle on W. 10th Street, however the motorcycle fled from him at a high rate of speed. The officer did not pursue after him. During an area check of 2545 W. 10th Street, the officer located the motorcycle being driven by 28 year old Manual Hook. Hook dropped the motorcycle and fled to the open field on the north side of W. 10th Street. A check on the motorcycle showed it to be stolen out of Walnut Creek. Another officer and his K-9 began to do a track, ultimately locating him near a ravine where K-9 Donna took Hook into custody. Hook was treated at a local hospital for his injuries and later sent to county jail.
- On 5/11/16 during the afternoon and early evening several reports came in of a gold vehicle occupied by 4 to 5 males stopping residents walking alone and demanding their property in the Deer Valley corridor. The investigation is continuing.

Time Period: 05/05/16 00:00:00 - 05/11/16 23:59:59 Number of Calls for Service: 1,711 Number of Case Reports: 298 Number of Arrests: 70 Felony: 27 Misdemeanor: 42 Infraction: 1 Arrests with DUI charge: 2

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.

CITY MANAGER'S NOTES

On Thursday, City Manager Duran and I attended the monthly Public Manager's Association meeting. The key subject addressed was the potential Contra Costa Transportation Authority (CCTA) sales tax measure. Presentations are being scheduled

for all City Councils within the county and the Board of Supervisors prior to the end of June.